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	Resource
	Template bylaws provisions that specify that the Head Start Policy Council will choose a representative to serve on the low-income sector of the Community Action Agency (CAA)’s tripartite board

	Intended Audience
	Board chairs of a CAA with a Head Start program; board governance committee; staff liaisons to the board who help manage board meeting agendas

	Legal Requirements
	CSBG Organizational Standards 5.2
CSBG Act, 42 U.S.C. § 9910(a)(2)(B)
Head Start Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 9837(c)(1)(B)(iv), 9937(c)(2)(B)(ii)
Head Start Performance Standards, 45 C.F.R. §§ 1301.2(a), 1301.3(b)

	Recommended Use
	Board governance committee of a CAA with a Head Start program responsible for overseeing the selection of board members and compliance with the CAA’s bylaws



Introduction

A CAA with a Head Start program can meet CSBG Organizational Standard 5.2, which requires its tripartite board to have written democratic selection procedures for electing low-income sector board members, while simultaneously satisfying one part of the Head Start Act’s governing body composition requirements. The template provisions below direct the Head Start Policy Council to select, amongst the Policy Council members, one member who will serve as the low-income representative to the CAA’s board of directors. These template provisions can be added to a CAA’s existing written democratic selection procedures. Doing so further integrates Head Start with the CAA’s other programs by establishing a direct link between the CAA’s board and the Head Start Policy Council.

For purposes of meeting the CSBG democratic selection requirement, Information Memorandum (IM) 82, which is non-binding guidance from the federal Office of Community Services (OCS), permits CAAs to asks another group comprised primarily of low-income individuals from the community served to select someone from within the group to sit on the CAA’s tripartite board. Because the Policy Council is primarily made up of current Head Start parents, it meets the criteria set forth in IM 82. If the Policy Council selects an individual from within its group (which could be an officer of the Policy Council who was selected by the group to represent it) then that Policy Council member may be count towards meeting the CSBG low-income sector composition requirement. Additionally, for purposes of meeting the Head Start governing body composition requirements, if the Policy Council member selected to serve on the board/governing body is a current or former Head Start parent, then that Policy Council member may be counted towards meeting the Head Start governing body composition requirements.

What are the legal requirements?

· CSBG Organizational Standard 5.2 requires a Community Action Agency (CAA) tripartite board to have written procedures that document a democratic selection process for low-income board members adequate to assure that they are representative of the low-income community. 

· The federal CSBG Act, 42 U.S.C. § 9910(a)(2)(B), requires that at least one-third (1/3) of the members of the board be individuals chosen through a democratic selection process that adequately assures these members are representative of low-income people in the neighborhood served by the CAA, and that representatives selected to represent a specific neighborhood reside in the neighborhood they represent. 

· Community Services Block Grant (CSBG) Information Memorandum No. 82 discusses two primary means of selecting low-income board members: (1) directly through election, public forum, or a similar democratic process such as election to a position of responsibility in another significant service or community organization; or (2) indirectly in which the CAA asks another group comprised primarily of low-income individuals from the community served (e.g., a tenants association from a local low income housing development) to select someone from their organization to sit on the CAA’s board.

· Section 642(c)(1)(B)(iv) of the Head Start Act (42 U.S.C. § 9837(c)(1)(B)(iv)), does not require members of the grantee’s governing body to be chosen through any specific selection process, but does require that some members reflect the community to be served. 

· Section 642(c)(2)(B)(ii) of the Head Start Act (42 U.S.C. § 9837(c)(2)(B)(ii)), requires that parents of current Head Start students elect members of the Policy Council, which is comprised of: (1) a majority of parents of currently-enrolled children; and (2) members at large of the community served by the Head Start agency (which may include parents of formerly-enrolled children).

· The Head Start Performance Standards, 45 C.F.R. § 1301.2(a), directs grantees to comply with the governing body composition requirements in the Head Start Act.

· The Head Start Performance Standards, 45 C.F.R. § 1301.3(b), directs grantees to comply with the policy council composition requirements in the Head Start Act.

How should a CAA use this resource?

The template can be added to a CAA’s bylaws or separate written democratic selection procedures. In the sample provision provided, we have bracketed [shall be a parent of a child currently enrolled in Head Start or Early Head Start] because the CAA can choose whether to allow only current Head Start parents to serve as the Head Start Policy Council board member, or to also allow former Head Start parents to serve as the Head Start Policy Council board member. Allowing both current and former parents to be selected will provide the CAA with more flexibility if the Head Start Policy Council board member’s child graduates, or is otherwise leaving the program. The CAA must decide the best approach for achieving the purpose of including Head Start parents on the board/governing body, which is to give voice to the low-income community in board discussions and decisions.

Where separate procedures are outlined for selection of a Head Start Policy Council board member, a vacancy provision should also exist within the CAA’s bylaws. A vacancy in the Head Start Policy Council member’s board seat would then be filled in the manner set forth in the CAA’s bylaws for selecting a Head Start Policy Council member for the board.
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